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JOINT BUREAUX MEETING

ECE TIMBER COMMITTEE AND FAO EUROPEAN FORESTRY COMMISSION

Geneva, 8-10 May 2001
REPORT

As agreed by the participants
Introduction

1. Present were Mr. J. Serveau (Canada), Chairman and Ms. A. Bergquist (Sweden), Vice-Chairman of the Timber Committee (TC);  Messrs.  J. M. Solano (Spain), Chairman and  Mr. Bernard Chevalier (France) and J. Ilavsky (Slovakia), Vice-Chairmen of the of the European Forestry Commission (EFC); Mr. P. Poschen (ILO);  Mr. P. Mayer (Liaison Unit Vienna), Head of the Liaison Unit Vienna of the MCPFE.  The secretariat was represented by Ms. C. Cosgrove-Sacks, Director of the ECE Trade Division and Messrs. J. Ball (FAO), C. Prins, A. Korotkov, J. Najera, E. Pepke, and V. Sasse.  Messrs. G. F. Borlea (Romania) and A. Ozols (Latvia), Vice-Chairmen of the TC and the EFC, respectively, and H. Hoefle  (Germany), Chairman of the Joint Committee on Forest Technology, Management and Training and D. Brooks (United States) Chairman of the Working Party on Forest Economics and Statistics, sent their regrets for being unable to attend. 

Adoption of the agenda (Item 1 of the agenda)

2. The provisional agenda presented by the secretariat was adopted.

Arrangements for chairing of the meeting (Item 2 of the agenda)

3. Mr. J. Serveau, Chairman of the Timber Committee and Mr.  J. M. Solano, Chairman of the European Forestry Commission, co-chaired the meeting.

Strategic review of programme of work (Item 3 of the agenda)

· Report on COFO side meeting (12-16 March) and Joint Committee, Steering Committee session (30-31 March)

· Draft integrated programme of work

· Programme review functions at Timber Committee and European Forestry Commission sessions

4. The bureaux accepted the draft proposed, based on the decisions of the February extended bureaux meeting, with a few changes mentioned below.  In particular it accepted the concept of a “two layer” programme, with a policy level overview for approval by the Committee and the Commission, and more detailed descriptions of work areas, for guidance by the body named in the work area.  The parent bodies themselves should only approve the mandate, mission and strategy, the overview (with objectives of each work area and a list of programme elements), the detailed description of work area 5 Policy and cross-sectoral issues and the allocation of secretariat resources.  The bureau asked the secretariat to refine the latter by differentiating between professional and general service staff, adding allocations of travel and consultant funds and any contribution or input from countries (hosting meetings, replying to questionnaires etc.). 

5. The bureaux agreed on the following main principles for the formulation, implementation and review of the ECE/FAO integrated programme of work:

· The programme should be reviewed in depth, through an extended bureaux meeting (i.e. with the participation of all countries who so wished) reconsidering priorities, main directions and resource allocation, every four years, and the results approved at the joint session of the Timber Committee and EFC;

· The constituent parts of the programme are the mandate and mission, the overview (objectives of work areas and list of programme elements), the detailed tables for the five work areas (including duration and description of each programme element), the mandates of all current teams of specialists and the allocation of Geneva secretariat resources between programme elements.

· Between these in-depth reviews, the bureaux, who meet at least once a year, usually in Geneva on the occasion of the ECE annual session, are responsible for overseeing the implementation of the programme, and are authorised to approve modifications to it.  An up-to-date version of the programme, incorporating any recent changes should be posted on the website.

· The Timber Committee and the EFC at their regular sessions should be informed of recent developments for the programme (maximum 1 page per work area), and invited to confirm that the programme was being implemented in a satisfactory way.  A paper prepared by the secretariat and the bureaux, should draw the Committee’s or Commission’s attention to points of importance where comment or decision by the policy level bodies was needed. 

· The subsidiary bodies should review in detail those parts of the programme for which they are responsible (Joint FAO/ECE Working Party on Forest Economics and Statistics, work areas 1, 2 and 3 and Joint FAO/ECE/ILO Committee on Forest Technology, Management and Training, work area 4). The subsidiary bodies were responsible for guiding the activities in these areas, through the detailed work area tables, and suggest modifications.  They should also, if necessary draw the attention of the bureaux and/or the parent bodies, to any issue, which they consider important, for information or decision, or to consider policy implications. The parent bodies however should not attempt to “micro-manage” the activities in work areas 1-4.

· Teams of specialists should confine their activities to those specified in their mandates.  They should report briefly in writing to the bodies noted in their mandates.  The formation of any new team, in any work area, should be submitted for approval to the bureaux of the parent bodies, because of the resource implications for the Geneva secretariat.

6. The bureaux praised the Joint Committee for its decentralised and efficient work methods, and the devotion and generosity of its members.  They particularly mentioned the Joint Committee’s own strategic review and the dynamic way in which it had responded to new challenges, notably in the social area (participation, seminar on women, to name only two recent examples).  These activities had made and were making a significant contribution to implementing the MCPFE work programme.  The bureaux stressed that the “lower” priority assigned to the work area 4 in no way represented a downgrading of the commitment to the Joint Committee’s objectives, as the Joint Committee’s work was clearly included in the programme and secretariat resources were allocated to it, even if the amount of resources was less than to other, more central, work areas.  Mrs. Cosgrove-Sacks and Mr. Prins reiterated their commitment to making resources available as directed by the parent bodies, and their conviction that efficiency gains were possible so that outputs should not fall by as much as inputs.  Mr. Ball promised that FAO would also consider the amount of resources committed to Joint Committee work.

7. With regard to the programme the following changes were made:

· Strategies: add to second bullet “sharing experience between countries” and to the fourth bullet “notably to capacity building.  Their integration into the wider European context as regards the forest sector should be promoted.”

· Add to the “chapeau”: “All activities are carried out in cooperation with partners in international organisations and countries” and remove corresponding references at the work area level.

· For “Reviewed by:” read  “Guidance:”

· Programme element 5.2 add “through regional bodies such as the EFC and the MCPFE.”

· Work area 5, description, modify as follows:

· 5.2 add “CPF”, remove “as decided by FAO”

· 5.3 delete “including nfps”

· 5.6 to 2004 (i.e. next joint session)

· 5.8 title add “and services”

· 5.9 to 2004

· Allocation of resources:  put Joint Committee infrastructure resources also under Infrastructure, not work area .

Next steps in outlook studies (Item 4 of the agenda)

8. The secretariat informed the bureaux meeting about the EFSOS programme, focussing on:

· EFSOS activities 2000/2001;

· Outcomes of the March 2001 meeting of specialists and national correspondents;

· Draft outline of the planned base line study report;

· Work plan 2001/2002.

9.
The bureaux was informed in more detail on the  “Meta-study on scenarios with major impacts on the European Forest Sector”, which will be a part of the base line study report and provide inputs to the base line study and the elaboration of an alternative scenario. The meeting welcomed the proposal to present the base line study report at the fourth MCPFE in Vienna 2003. The bureaux appreciated the EFSOS work so-far initiated and requested the secretariat to follow the timetable, as recommended by the ToS. 

Timber Committee fifty-ninth session (2-5 October 2001) (Item 5 of the agenda)

10.
The bureaux reviewed the draft provisional agenda and suggested a number of changes.  The secretariat will modify the draft as suggested, submit it for formal approval, and issue it as soon as possible.

11.
The following suggestions were also made:

· The team of specialists on forest products markets and marketing should hold its inaugural meeting on Monday 1 October;

· The session should start on the morning of 2 October;

· The market discussion should start on the afternoon of 2 October and continue all day 3 October;

· The theme for the special topic would be  “ECE intersectoral cooperation: timber, trade, environment and energy”

· A briefing should be organised for the Chairman and the Executive Secretary of ECE on “Timber Committee activities in intersectoral cooperation” on 5 October on late morning or early afternoon. 

European Forestry Commission thirty-first session (November 2002) (Item 6 of the agenda)

12.
Follow-up to COFO and to the bureaux meeting of regional forestry commissions.  The bureaux took note of this useful meeting and welcomed the effort to improve communication between the regional forestry commissions.

13. The bureaux requested the secretariat, with Mr. Solano and FAO to prepare a draft agenda and programme for the session before the Timber Committee session in October 2001.  In this respect they noted the following:

· The EFC session would probably not be in Madrid, but further south;

· The discussion of contribution to UNFF and the Vienna Ministerial Conference should occupy a central place.  The preparations should be coordinated and harmonised with those for the Vienna Conference.

· Another important meeting to take into account was COP6 of the Convention on Biological Diversity.

· TBFRA should also be discussed

ECE session: Matters arising from the work of the subsidiary bodies requiring decisions by, or meriting the attention of the Commission (Item 7 of the agenda)

14. The bureaux meeting was informed on ECE’s encouragement to PSBs to initiate intersectoral activities.  The Committee Chairman Mr. Serveau addressed the annual session of ECE.

Ongoing activities: briefing (Item 8 of the agenda)

TBFRA
15. The secretariat informed the bureaux meeting on recent accomplishments of the TBFRA programme, the follow-up work and next steps to be undertaken in this area. The publication of the Main TBFRA Report and the reproduction of the CD-Rom with the electronic database on the temperate and boreal forest resources of the industrialised countries were well received by the wide range of users. The TBFRA accompanying papers on different biodiversity aspects are being prepared, and will be published by the end-year. The importance of the TBFRA contribution to the Ministerial Conference on the Protection of Forests was noted by the bureaux. The "TBFRA-2000 Use and Policy Implications Survey" was launched, and the preliminary results of this survey will be discussed by the next ToS meeting to be held in Victoria, Canada (June 2001), and the final report will be presented to the Timber Committee and EFC sessions. The meeting of the TBFRA ToS will be an important step in the preparation for the new round of the assessment. The bureaux appreciated the work being done within the TBFRA Programme, which is one of the main "pillars” of the UN-ECE/FAO Integrated Programme of Work. The close co-operation with FAO global FRA Programme, and detailed coordination of FRA activities as a whole, starting with the elaboration of the common global platform for the next round of the assessment (including the set of terms and definitions), are the key elements and important pre-requisites of success in the implementation of this work area.

TC and EFC Team of Specialists on Forest Products Markets and Marketing

16. The bureaux approved the mandate of the new team of specialists to be called “Team of specialists on forest products markets and marketing”, established by both the Committee and the Commission, and to be guided by the Working Party.  The secretariat was invited to ask for nominations to the team and to convene the first meeting on 

1-3 October in connection with the Timber Committee session in 2001. 

TC and EFC Study Tours

17. The Bureaux was informed of the plans for the 17-23 September 2001 TC and EFC Forest and Forest Industry Study Tour in Poland. Bureaux members were urged to participate. Details of the 2001 tour will be announced when received from the organizers in Poland.

18. In response to ideas for the 2002 tour, Mr. Solano suggested a tour immediately before or after the November EFC session in Spain. The proposed tour could be in both Spain and Portugal (Portugal had also volunteered to conduct a tour whenever we lacked hosts, knowing that a tour had been conducted there in 1989.)

Timber Committee Market Discussions

19. In discussion about the annual session, the TC office holders stated strongly that there is no benefit to the Committee in separating the market discussions from the session. It was termed unique and irreplaceable and the office holders decided to increase the annual market discussions from 2 to 3 meeting sessions. The new TC and EFC Team of Specialists on Forest Products Markets and Marketing is to help conduct the discussions.

· The secretariat was charged with increasing the participation of the business community, for example by attracting the European Softwood Conference and the European Sawmillers’ Organisation.

· On the question of whether the annual market discussions should include forecasts and discussions of the pulp and paper sector, the Bureaux referred the question to the Working Party.

Certification correspondents network

20. The Bureaux was informed of the status of the nominations for the informal network of country correspondents on certified forest products, as authorised at the February Extended Bureaux meeting. Currently 30 countries (of 55) have submitted nominations, and most of the major players are represented. Requests for information will be sent out in May by e-mail.

Any other business (Item 9 of the agenda)

21. None.
